
AGENDA 
FOR REGULAR MEETING OF THE 

EAST BATON ROUGE PARISH LIBRARY BOARD OF CONTROL 
BREC ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 

BOARD ROOM 

6201 FLORIDA BOULEVARD 

BATON ROUGE, LA 70806 

DECEMBER 15, 2011 
4:00 P.M. 

 
 

I. ROLL CALL 
 

II. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 

III. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF NOVEMBER 17, 2011 
AND THE SPECIAL MEETING OF NOVEMBER 29, 2011 

 

IV. REPORTS BY THE DIRECTOR 

A. FINANCIAL REPORT 
B. SYSTEM REPORTS 
C. OTHER REPORTS 
 

V. PARISH ATTORNEY OPINION ON LA. R.S. 25:215 – CELIA CANGELOSI 
 

VI. CONTINUATION OF ANNUAL PERFORMANCE EVALUATION OF LIBRARY DIRECTOR – 
KIZZY PAYTON AND TANYA FREEMAN 

THE BOARD MAY GO INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION TO DISCUSS THE 
CHARACTER, PROFESSIONAL COMPETENCY OR PHYSICAL OR MENTAL 
HEALTH OF MR. DAVID FARRAR IN ACCORDANCE WITH LA. R.S. 42:17(A)(1).  
MR. FARRAR MAY REQUIRE THAT SUCH DISCUSSION BE HELD IN OPEN 
SESSION. 

VII. EXECUTIVE SESSION FOR PROSPECTIVE LITIGATION AFTER FORMAL WRITTEN 
DEMAND, PURSUANT TO LA. R.S. 42:17(A)(2) (NOTICE REQUIRED BY LA. R.S. 
42:19(A)(1)(b)(iii)(bb) IS ATTACHED.) 
 

VIII. COMMENTS BY THE LIBRARY BOARD OF CONTROL 
 

ALL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC 
 
 

THE PUBLIC IS ALLOWED TO MAKE COMMENTS RELATIVE TO AN AGENDA ITEM AT 
THE DISCRETION OF THE LIBRARY BOARD PRESIDENT. ANY COMMENTS NOT RELATED 
TO AN AGENDA ITEM MAY BE RECEIVED AND DISCUSSED OR DEFERRED TO A FUTURE 
MEETING UNDER PROCEDURES DIRECTED BY THE LIBRARY BOARD PRESIDENT.  IN 
ACCORDANCE WITH LA. R.S. 42:14, PUBLIC COMMENT SHALL BE ALLOWED PRIOR TO 
ACTION ON AN AGENDA ITEM UPON WHICH A VOTE IS TO BE TAKEN. 

  



 
ATTACHMENT 

TO 
AGENDA 

FOR REGULAR MEETING OF THE 
EAST BATON ROUGE PARISH LIBRARY BOARD OF CONTROL 

DECEMBER 15, 2011 
 

NOTICE REQUIRED BY La. R.S. 42:19(A)(1)(b)(iii)(bb) 

PARTIES INVOLVED:  DAVID FARRAR V. EAST BATON ROUGE LIBRARY BOARD OF CONTROL 

SUBJECT MATTER OF PROSPECTIVE LITIGATION: ALLEGED ILLEGAL TERMINATION OF 
EMPLOYMENT 



Minutes of the Meeting of the 
 

East Baton Rouge Parish Library Board of Control 
 

December 15, 2011 
 
The regular meeting of the East Baton Rouge Parish Library Board of Control was held in the 
Board Room of the BREC Administration Building at 6201 Florida Boulevard on 
December 15, 2011.  Ms. Kizzy Payton, President of the Board, called the meeting to order at 
4:07 p.m.  Members of the Board present were Mr. Stanford O. Bardwell, Jr., Mr. Donald 
Browning; Mr. Derek Gordon; Ms. Tanya Freeman; and Ms. Beth Tomlinson.  Absent from the 
meeting was Board member, Mr. Laurence Lambert.  Also in the audience were newly appointed 
Library Board members Mr. Jason Jacob and Mr. David “Chip” Mills whose terms begin on 
January 1, 2012.  Also in attendance were Ms. Mary Stein, Assistant Library Director of 
Administration; Ms. Patricia Husband, Assistant Library Director of Branch Services; Ms. 
Rhonda Pinsonat, Library Business Manager; Mr. Ronnie Pierce, Assistant Library Business 
Manager; Ms. Liz Zozulin, Executive Assistant to the Library Director; and Ms. Tuesdai Miller, 
Sr. Administrative Specialist to the Deputy Director.  Ms. Celia Cangelosi, outside counsel to the 
Library Board; Captain Blair Nicholson, and Sgt. Patricia Carr, of the East Baton Rouge Parish 
Sheriff’s Office were also present.  Mr. Derron Daguano, videographer and Ms. Tyana Williams, 
reporter both with WAFB-TV; Mr. Clayton Rougelot, videographer and Ms. Ashley Rodrigue 
reporter, both with WBRZ-TV; and Mr. Jason Newton, reporter with WVLA-TV were also in 
attendance.  Mr. Greg Garland, reporter, and Mr. Patrick Dennis, photographer both with The 

Advocate; and Mr. Frank Hillyard, videographer with Metro 21 along with several people from 
the community were also at the meeting. 
 
Ms. Payton opened the meeting by asking Ms. Zozulin to take a roll call of Board members 
present.  Ms. Payton, Mr. Bardwell, Mr. Browning, Mr. Gordon and Ms. Tomlinson were 
present.  With five members in attendance a quorum was present and so the meeting proceeded.  
Ms. Payton then asked for a motion to approve the agenda of the meeting.  Mr. Gordon made the 
motion to approve the agenda which was seconded by Mr. Browning and approved unanimously. 
 
Ms. Payton asked for the approval of the minutes of the regular meeting of the Library Board on 
November 17, 2011 and the special meeting on November 29, 2011.  The minutes of both 
meetings were unanimously approved on a motion by Mr. Gordon, seconded by Ms. Tomlinson 
with no corrections. 
 
Ms. Payton said that in light of Mr. Farrar’s announcement today she would ask other staff 
members to make the Director’s reports.  She asked Ms. Pinsonat to present the financial and 
system reports. 
 
Mr. John Berry, a member of the public, asked if he could address the Library Board to which 
Ms. Payton replied affirmatively.  Mr. Berry said he did not understand what Ms. Payton was 
referring to in regard to Mr. Farrar’s announcement.  Ms. Payton replied that today Mr. Farrar 
resigned his position as Library Director.  Mr. Berry asked at what time and Ms. Payton said 
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effective immediately.  She added that the announcement was given at approximately 1:30 or 
2:00 p.m. today.  
 
 
Reports by the Director 

 
A. Financial Reports 

 
Ms. Pinsonat gave her reports noting that the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and 
Encumbrances as of November 30, 2011 shows operating expenditures of $24,270,544.94 or 
70.29% of the operating budget.  Through the end of November, the Library should have spent 
no more than 91.67% of the operating budget.  Cash collections from property taxes for 2011 
have remained steady as we are at $336,000 and 0.95% ahead of 2010.  This amount will 
increase slightly once fourth quarter interest earnings are posted. 
 
 
B. System Reports 

 
Ms. Payton asked Ms. Stein to present the system reports.  Ms. Stein noted that the new 
computers that have been installed throughout the branches work faster.  Patrons are commenting 
about the speed and capabilities of the new computers.  Circulation is fairly strong also and 
database usage is high.  OverDrive use is increasing especially since September when the Kindle 
became compatible with OverDrive.  E-book use has doubled. 
 
Ms. Stein added that there will not be a PowerPoint presentation, Around the Parish in 90 

Seconds this month.  She said that she has scheduled the first Geek Week for January that 
coincides with the strategic planning process which will take place the last week of January 
starting at the Main Library.  Ms. Stein said they have some other programs planned such as 
working with Swine Palace to shed some light on Pride and Prejudice.  She concluded her 
remarks by saying that they are completing the visits by Mrs. Claus to the various branches.  The 
Library staff was present at the Festival of Lights program downtown and many children stopped 
by to visit the bookmobile. 
 
C. Other Reports 

 
Ms. Payton thanked Ms. Stein for her report and asked Ms. Husband to give an update on the 
construction projects.  In regard to the Goodwood Main Library Ms. Husband said that 
construction is proceeding according to schedule.  Fences have been installed and the 
construction area is being cleared.  She and Ms. Pinsonat met with the City-Parish Sales Tax 
Division yesterday to begin the process of allowing the contractor and subcontractors to purchase 
items with the sales tax exemption.  Ms. Pinsonat met with Mr. Jim Frey and Mr. Wayne Manuel 
of the City-Parish Department of Public Works, Architectural Services, Mr. Steve Jackson with 
the Library Design Collaborative, Mr. Vic Todd and Mr. Dale Phillips of MJ Womack 
Construction, and Mr. Ted Jack with BREC to discuss the process of issuing certification for tax 
exempt status for this project along with the recordkeeping required. 
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Ms. Tanya Freeman arrived at the meeting at 4:25 p.m. 
 
Ms. Husband then reported on the Fairwood Branch Library stating that the locations for the 
electrical floor boxes have all been laid out.  These will be leveled when the slab is poured in 
early January 2012.  The gravel bed for the building slab has been laid and most of the underslab 
conduits and piping has been laid and stubbed up.  Chiller lines are being installed, and brick 
mock-ups have been erected. 
 
Ms. Husband then reported on maintenance projects in the branches.  At the Jones Creek 
Regional Branch Library a lighting upgrade has begun, and new front door has been ordered.  
Some minor paint touch-up has been done at the Pride-Chaneyville Branch.  Boiler maintenance 
is continuing at the Jones Creek and Bluebonnet Regional Branches.  Chiller maintenance 
contracts are being renewed at the Baker, Bluebonnet, Central, Delmont Gardens, Greenwell 
Springs Regional, Jones Creek, Pride-Chaneyville and Scotlandville Branches.  For the last two 
weeks Mr. Tim Bankston, Library Facilities Manager and Mr. Claude Lindsey, Library 
Operations Manager have been installing shelving at the new Recycled Reads facility on Little 
John Street.  Ms. Husband added that the installation of the partition walls in the meeting rooms 
at Jones Creek and Bluebonnet are complete.  The energy management controls at the 
Scotlandville Branch have been updated and they are beginning to work on the energy 
management system for the Central Branch Library. 
 
Parish Attorney Opinion on La. R.S. 25:215 – Celia Cangelosi 

 
Ms. Payton read the next item on the agenda as the Parish Attorney Opinion on La. R.S. 25:215 
by Ms. Celia Cangelosi.  Ms. Payton asked Ms. Cangelosi to read this opinion to the Board.  
Then Ms. Payton said they would open it up to public comment.  Ms. Cangelosi said that at the 
last Board meeting the Board asked for an opinion from the East Baton Rouge Parish Attorney’s 
Office on the effect of La. R.S. 25:215.  The Parish Attorney felt they had a conflict and 
therefore, they hired Ms. Cangelosi to represent the Board at the last meeting.  They said that 
same conflict exists now and precludes them from writing an opinion.  Therefore, Ms. Cangelosi 
was authorized by the Parish Attorney to write the opinion on La. R.S. 25:215.  Ms. Cangelosi 
gave the Board members a copy of the opinion that she wrote and a second document which is a 
copy of an opinion written on June 4, 1990 by the Office of the Attorney General of the State of 
Louisiana She said this opinion is right on point as well.  These documents are appended to the 
minutes. 
 
Ms. Cangelosi then read from portions of her opinion. 
 

A. …The board of control shall have authority to establish rules and regulations for 
its own government and that of the library not inconsistent with law; to elect 
and employ a librarian, and upon the recommendation and approval of the latter, 
to employ assistant librarians and other employees and fix their salaries and 
compensation; provided that no contract of employment shall be made for a 
longer period than four years nor with any person as head librarian who has not 
been certified by the State Board of Library Examiners as provided in R.S. 
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25:222.  The head librarian may be appointed or elected secretary of the board 
of control. 

 
Ms. Cangelosi added that the question under this statute is whether this Board of Control can 
appoint someone as their director who is not certified by the State Board of Library Examiners.  
There was a difference in the terminology between head librarian in the statute and the East 
Baton Rouge Parish Library job title of library director.  Ms. Cangelosi said she read the Library 
Board of Control by-laws and the by-laws state what the director is and what the director does.  
She said the by-laws regarding the director are in fact the same as the head librarian in the 
statute.  Therefore, what the Library Board calls the director is actually the same as the head 
librarian. 
 
Ms. Cangelosi noted that this same issue arose in Jefferson Parish in 1990.  They did not have a 
head librarian, but they had a director.  They wrote to the Attorney General for an opinion and 
the Attorney General said in that opinion that because the duties of the director are the same as 
the head librarian, the statute applies to the director.  Ms. Cangelosi said that relying on the 
Attorney General’s opinion as well, her opinion is that the person the East Baton Rouge Parish 
Library Board of Control calls director has to have the same requirements as a head librarian 
stated in the statute.  This means that the director has to be certified by the State Board of Library 
Examiners. 
 
Ms. Cangelosi added that anyone that the Library Board hires to be the director must be certified.  
She said this is good information for the Board to use as they begin the hiring process for a new 
director.  Being certified would be one of the requirements in the job description used to consider 
candidates. 
 
Ms. Payton thanked Ms. Cangelosi and said that this information will be kept in mind as they 
move forward with our national search for the next director or head librarian for the Library 
system.  Ms. Payton then asked if there were any public comments on this item.  There being 
none, Ms. Payton asked if the Board members had any questions for Ms. Cangelosi.  There were 
none.  Ms. Payton thanked Ms. Cangelosi for the opinion. 
 
 
Continuation of Annual Performance Evaluation of Library Director – Kizzy Payton and 

Tanya Freeman 

 
The Board May Go into Executive Session to Discuss the Character, 

Professional Competency or Physical or Mental Health of Mr. David 

Farrar in Accordance with La. R.S. 42:17(A)(1).  Mr. Farrar May 

Require That Such Discussion Be Held in Open Session. 

 
Ms. Payton then said that the continuation of the annual performance evaluation of the director is 
a moot point and so they would move on to the next agenda item. 
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Executive Session for Prospective Litigation after Formal Written Demand, Pursuant to 

La. R.S. 42:17(A)(2) (Notice Required by La. R.S. 42:19(A)(1)(B)(Iii)(Bb) is Attached.) 

 
Ms. Payton then read the next agenda item, Executive Session for Prospective Litigation after 
Formal Written Demand, Pursuant to La. R.S. 42:17(A)(2) (Notice Required by La. R.S. 
42:19(A)(1)(B)(Iii)(Bb) is Attached.)  Ms. Payton asked if there were any public comments 
before the Board goes into Executive Session. 
 
Mr. John Berry, a member of the public, said the performance evaluation of Mr. Farrar is moot 
because he has resigned.  But the performance evaluation would have included what Mr. Farrar 
has and has not done as Library Director.  He added that they have all been made aware of Mr. 
Farrar’s personal and professional past and it is not one to be proud of.  It shows a high disregard 
for the execution of his responsibilities. 
 
Mr. Berry added that this Library has an ethical statement for trustees posted on its website from 
the American Library Trustee Association and the Public Library Association.  Among the points 
in this ethical statement are the following: 
 

“Trustees in the capacity of trust upon them shall observe ethical standards with 
absolute truth, integrity, and honor. 
 
Trustees must avoid situations in which personal interests might be served or 
financial benefits gained at the expense of library users, colleagues or the 
situation. 
 
It is incumbent upon any trustee to disqualify himself/herself immediately 
whenever the appearance of a conflict of interest exists.” 

 
Mr. Berry said that this includes the Library Director but also the members of the Library Board.  
He said that in today’s Advocate it was reported that Ms. Tanya Freeman and Mr. Stanford 
Bardwell were allegedly were caught in inappropriate relationships with Mr. Farrar.  If these 
alleged relationships are proven true, then these Board members should resign from the Library 
Board as having violated the ethical standards that they are supposed to uphold.  Mr. Berry said 
he believed that either the Parish Attorney or the District Attorney should investigate these 
allegations and all the activities of this Board at least back to the time that Mr. Farrar was hired.  
He added that certain projects were initiated that are still unpopular with many members of the 
tax paying public, and the possibility of behind the scenes manipulation of public resources 
should be investigated. 
 
Ms. Payton thanked Mr. Berry for his comments.  She asked if there were any other comments 
by the public.  There being no further comments, Ms. Payton asked for a motion that the Board 
move into Executive Session.  A motion was made by Ms. Freeman that the Board go into 
Executive Session for Prospective Litigation after Formal Written Demand, Pursuant to La. R.S. 
42:17(A)(2).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Bardwell.  Ms. Payton asked Ms. Zozulin to take 
a roll call.  All Board members were present except Mr. Lambert.  Ms. Payton then said that the 
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Board would move into Executive Session along with Ms. Cangelosi.  They entered Executive 
Session at 4:26 p.m. 
 
Mr. Browning left the Executive Session at 4:50 p.m. and did not return to the meeting.  The 
Library Board returned from Executive Session at 5:11 p.m. 
 
Ms. Payton asked for a motion to return to regular session.  Mr. Gordon made the motion which 
was seconded by Ms. Tomlinson.  Ms. Payton asked Ms. Zozulin to take a roll call.  All Board 
members were present except Mr. Browning and Mr. Lambert. 
 
Ms. Payton said as a follow-up to the item that was discussed by the Board in Executive Session, 
to their knowledge, no litigation has been filed at this time.  However, certain allegations have 
been made and in the best interest of this Board, and for the Board to do its due diligence for full 
disclosure, Ms. Payton asked Ms. Cangelosi to refer this item to the District Attorney’s Office 
for review as well as sending this to the Board of Ethics for its review. 
 
Mr. Gordon asked if he could make a motion.  He said he would like to add to the agenda a 
motion to accept the resignation of the Library Director.  Ms. Payton said the motion has been 
made and seconded to add this item to the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Ms. Payton then said the item has been added to the agenda.  She asked if there was a motion to 
accept the resignation of the Library Director.  Ms. Tomlinson made the motion to accept the 
resignation which was seconded by Ms. Freeman and passed unanimously.  Ms. Payton said they 
have officially accepted the Director’s resignation.  She asked if there were any further 
comments. 
 
Ms. Payton said that since they have officially accepted the resignation, she would like to 
entertain a motion from the Board to form a committee to establish certain procedures to be used 
when the Board forms a search committee to hire a new director.  Mr. Gordon made the motion 
which was seconded by Mr. Bardwell.  Ms. Tomlinson asked if they wanted to name a 
committee at this time to report back to the Board at the next meeting.  Ms. Payton answered 
affirmatively and asked that Mr. Bardwell and Mr. Gordon serve on the committee and to report 
back to the Board at the next meeting.  Mr. Gordon said he wanted to suggest that at least one 
member of the committee not be connected with the allegations.  He said he would defer his 
position to Ms. Tomlinson.  Ms. Payton thanked Mr. Gordon and asked Ms. Tomlinson to serve 
on the committee which she accepted.  Ms. Payton asked the Board to vote on this item and it 
passed unanimously. 
 
Mr. Gordon said that in light of the resignation of the director it is prudent and necessary to 
appoint some interim staff for managing the day to day affairs of the Library until such time as 
the Board can appoint a new director.  Mr. Gordon said he would suggest a motion that the 
Board asks the two Assistant Library Directors, (Ms. Patricia Husband and Ms. Mary Stein) to 
assume those duties until it would be appropriate to name either one of them as Director or to 
move forward more rapidly with the process of hiring a director.  Ms. Freeman seconded the 
motion.  Ms. Payton said the motion has been made and seconded to name two individuals to 
manage the day to day operations of the Library system until the Board can determine whether 
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they will name an interim director or how the Board will proceed in the process of hiring of a 
director.  Ms. Payton asked if there was any discussion or questions about this item.  There being 
none, the motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
Comments by the Library Board of Control 

 
Ms. Payton then said they have completed the items on the agenda.  She asked if there were any 
further comments by the members of the Board.  Ms. Tomlinson wished everyone a Merry 
Christmas.  Ms. Payton added that Mr. Browning had to leave earlier.  They wanted to recognize 
him as this was his last meeting as a Board member.  She said they will recognize him at the 
January Board meeting.  Ms. Freeman said that this was also Mr. Lambert’s last meeting as a 
Board member. 
 
Ms. Payton noted that the two newly appointed Library Board members are present tonight.  
Their terms begin on January 1, 2012.  She introduced Mr. Jason Jacob and Mr. David “Chip” 
Mills and welcomed them to the Board. 
 
Ms. Payton said she wanted to mention Mr. Lambert who has been on the Board for a year and 
has done an outstanding job on the Library construction projects.  He will be recognized at next 
month’s meeting also. 
 
Mr. Gordon asked about giving the public the opportunity to make comments about any of the 
items that were added to the agenda and the actions taken.  Ms. Payton agreed that they do not 
want to leave the public out of making comments in light of the resignation of the Director. 
 
Ms. Kathy Wascom, a member of the public, said she wanted to commend the Board for trying 
to get through this tough transition time in a very orderly manner.  She added that this should not 
jeopardize the wonderful things that the Library has been doing and is still being done by the 
Library staff from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.  Ms. Wascom added that the Library is a wonderful 
place and this is an unfortunate day, but that we need to carry on as was done when she was a 
Library employee.  She thanked the Board for all they do.  Ms. Payton thanked Ms. Wascom and 
she said that they will indeed get through this this situation.  She added that the Board has not 
taken this situation lightly.  She said they look forward to addressing and correcting and again 
winning the public’s trust and confidence in the Library system as they move forward. 
 
There were no further comments, and so with no further business, the meeting was adjourned on 
a motion by Mr. Gordon, seconded by Ms. Freeman at 5:23 p.m. 
 
 
_________________________________  _____________________________ 
Kizzy Payton, President    Patricia Husband, Co-Director 
 
       _____________________________ 
       Mary Stein, Co-Director 
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MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE: December 15, 2011 
 
TO:  Library Board of Control 
 
FROM: David Farrar 
  Library Director 
 
SUBJECT: Construction Report 
 
 
Goodwood Main Library 

 
Steve Jackson, architect with Cockfield Jackson Architects reported the following on December 
6, 2011 for The Library Design Collaborative on the Goodwood Main Library. 
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Fairwood Branch Library 

Mr. Richard Brown, architect with Bani, Carville & Brown reported the following from the job 
site: 
 

 

 
 
 
 

Fairwood Construction Report #15 - No Report for this week-Thanksgiving Holiday 
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Rouzan Branch Library 

Mr. Mike Sullivan, architect with Looney Ricks Kiss/LRK LLC reported the following: 
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ATTACHMENT  

TO  
AGENDA 

FOR MEETING OF THE  
EAST BATON ROUGE PARISH LIBRARY BOARD OF CONTROL 

December 15, 2011 
 

NOTICE REQUIRED BY La. R.S. 42:19(A)(1)(b)(iii)(bb) 
Parties Involved:  David Farrar v. East Baton Rouge Library Board of Control 

 
Subject Matter of Prospective Litigation: Alleged illegal termination of 

employment 
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